
 
 

 

Local Food and Farm Task Force 

Friday, January 23 

1 p.m. – 3:45 p.m.  

Landon State Office Building, Room 560 

900 SW Jackson 

Topeka, KS  66612 

 

 

1:00 p.m.  Welcome and Introductions of Task Force  Chair Ron Brown 

Approval of December 12 Meeting Minutes 

  

1:15 p.m.  Support for specialty crops, Farm Bill provisions Todd Barrows 

  Farm Loan Program     Farm Service Agency 

 

2:15 p.m.  Vegetable Research and Production   Dr. Chuck Marr  

  Specialty Crops in Kansas    Retired, KSRE 

 

3:15 p.m.  Meeting Adjournment      Chair Ron Brown 

 

3:15 – 3:45 p.m. Open Networking for Task Force and Public Attendees 

 

Attendance 
 
Task Force Members Present: Ron Brown, Chair; David Coltrain, Loren Swenson, Dr. Cary 
Rivard, Senator Dan Kerschen, Representative Adam Lusker and Annarose (Hart) White 
 
KDA Staff: Kerry Wefald, Josh Roe and Julie Roller 
 
Guests: Dr. Chuck Marr, Todd Barrows, Lee Hartford, Sarah Green, Joanna Wochner, Phyll 
Klima, Brittany Chaplin, Natalie Fullerton, Rosemary Helms, Norm Winter Julie Mettenburg, 
Steve Smith, Jessica Bowser, Ashley Wisner, Rachael Savage, Missty Lechner, Janet Barrows, 
Nancy Brown and Elizabeth Stewart. 
 
Welcome and Introduction of Task Force: Chair Ron Brown called the meeting to order at 
1:00 and asked the task force and audience members to introduce themselves. 
 
Representative Adam Lusker moved to approve the December 12, 2014 minutes. Senator Dan 
Kerschen seconded. Motion approved. 
 
Support for specialty crops, Farm Bill provisions, Farm Loan Program (see attached 
handouts): Todd Barrows, agriculture program specialist, Kansas State Farm Service Agency, 
thanked the task force for the opportunity to speak and extended greetings from Adrian 
Polansky, Kansas State Director of USDA FSA. 
 



 

 

Barrows shared the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP), reauthorized by the 
2014 Farm Bill and administered by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) Farm Service 
Agency (FSA), provides financial assistance to producers of nonsinsurable crops to protect 
against natural disaster that result in lower yields or crop losses, or prevents crop planting. 
 
Barrows said one change in the 2014 Farm Act specifies that in order to be eligible for NAP 
payments, an individual or entity’s average adjusted gross income (AGI) cannot exceed 
$900,000.   
 
Eligible crops must be commercially produced agricultural commodities for which crop insurance 
is not available, for example, NAP does provide coverage for specialty crops such as honey and 
maple sap; sweet sorghum and biomass sorghum, turf grass sod and Christmas trees. He said 
NAP has been involved with aquaculture and he has worked with several producers (mostly in 
the central part of the state) who have farm-raised fish. 
 
NAP coverage protects against natural disasters and eligible causes of loss include damaging 
weather, adverse natural occurrences or conditions related to damaging weather or adverse 
natural occurrences, such as excessive heat or plant disease. He said that the natural disaster 
must occur during the coverage period, before or during harvest and must directly affect the 
eligible crop. 
 
Barrows shared that the 2014 Farm Bill authorized an additional coverage increase from 27.5% 
to 65% of production and that he thinks the increase will make the program more viable. He said 
that they have completed a marketing campaign about the increase in coverage and it has 
generated a lot of interest across the state. He said producers must pay a minimum for the 
additional coverage, but it is minimal compared to federal crop insurance coverage, and added 
that grazing crops are not available for additional coverage. 
 
Barrows also outlined the service fees for NAP as $250 per crop, not to exceed $750 per 
producer per administrative county. If producers have crops in multiple counties, there is a cap 
of $1,875.  
 
He said that beginning, limited resource and socially disadvantaged farmers are eligible for a 
waiver of the service fee and a 50% premium reduction. Barrows said women are included as 
socially disadvantaged farmers and that NAP payments are limited to $125,000 per crop, per 
individual or entity.   
 
Barrows said the best way for producers to learn about NAP is to visit the website: 
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/ or to contact their local county office or service center. 
 
Lee Hartford, state deputy director for FSA, who supervises lending shared that he has been in 
the ag lending business for 40 years and has seen a lot of changes during that time. Hartford 
outlined the changes the ag industry has seen since the 1970s with lower lending limits, to the 
stress of the 1980s where FSA was able to stabilize a lot of operations. He shared that as an 
agency of the federal government, FSA cannot be in competition with private lenders. If people 
can get a loan elsewhere, FSA does not need to make a loan. 
 
Hartford shared that as costs rise, many people cannot obtain large loans to purchase farms. 
 
Hartford also shared information about FSA’s Direct Operating Microloan (ML). This program is 
unique in that it also allows youth to borrow money to start their farms. The program originally 
had a $35,000 limit, but has since increased to $50,000.  
 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/


 

 

Once projects become operational, borrowers can then apply for future funding as adults. 
According to Hartford, at one time, there was a stigma in regards to borrowing money from the 
government, but that is no longer the case. He shared that with generational transfer of farms 
from parents to children, they need the ability to borrow money to buy farms or equipment. For 
example, the Direct Farm Ownership (FO) loan is for the purchase of farms, construction of 
buildings or other capital improvements, soil and water conservation or paying closing costs. 
The maximum amount of this loan is $300,000 with repayment up to 40 years.  
 
The ML program is to purchase livestock, poultry, equipment, feed, seed, farm, chemicals and 
supplies.  
 
Hartford shared that the borrower needs to work with FSA loan officers in their county in order to 
develop a feasible plan. He said that often people read about ideas, but it helps if they have 
actual experience and rather than thinking it will grow here, show that you have grown 
tomatoes, pumpkins, etc. here. FSA wants to see that it can work for the borrower. He said 
showing the marketability of a product also helps, if you can contract with Campbell’s Soup or 
are able to sell tomatoes two weeks before everyone, it helps to show how you will be able to 
repay the loan. Because specialty crop producers are dealing with perishable commodities that 
do not last long, it is important to have a plan for what you will do with the crop after harvesting. 
 
In response to the availability of funding, Hartford shared that they have various cohorts for 
funding and that they are never out of money, but sometimes they have to wait for it to become 
available. He said as of now, all loans are up-to-date, but there have been periods of time when 
it takes a while for money to become available. 
 
Hartford also shared information about FSA’s Direct Emergency loan. He said the interest rate 
is one percent higher than operating loans and the loan maximum is $500,000. He said typically 
they do not see many of these loans, but they are available to help in emergencies. For 
example, a rancher that loses livestock could apply. 
 
Hartford suggested the best way to learn about loan programs is to visit one of the 21 lending 
offices in Kansas. He said it works much better if borrowers are able to speak directly with the 
person who will be making their loan. 
 
Reflecting, Hartford said it is overwhelming to see how agriculture and lending circle back 
around. For example, FSA weathered the storm with farmers in the 1980s. He said they could 
not save them all, but that ones who survived have done well. He said realistic expectations 
have helped farmers to become successful.   
 
Dr. Cary Rivard thanked Hartford for sharing the information about loans and asked if he felt 
there is support to provide education about these programs to specialty farmers who are mostly 
first generation. Hartford said that most of the support would be at the 21 FSA field offices and 
that at one time they only loaned for “food and fiber”, but that is no longer the case today. He 
shared that it does help to see producers producing on a smaller scale to get their feet wet and 
to provide a history of past success to a lender. 
 
Dr. Rivard added that specialty crop growers have had difficulty in obtaining traditional bank 
loans for their crops, so FSA is the only way to help them. He said the task force should 
encourage growers to take advantage of these programs, but that many growers do not realize 
these programs exist. 
 
Brown shared that with specialty crops, we talk in feet rather than acres and a producer may 
have many varieties in a small area.   



 

 

 
Barrows agreed, he said that FSA understands that there are many different crops grown in a 
small area. He said they often measure in 1/10 of acres, rather than acres. He said FSA could 
still insure those smaller crops, but there is a $250 fee for the crop. He said that with different 
varieties, they narrow it down to a smaller number of subcategories for the producer to 
cateorigize their crops. 
 
Barrows also added that if a producer does not have a history of producing a crop, they look at 
other producers in the state who are growing that crop to help establish yields, with the goal to 
populate their own data. 
 
Barrows said servicing hand-harvest crops is difficult because harvesting occurs at different 
times. He added they only insure crops for commercial purposes, not personal consumption. He 
said for NAP, they are able to work with producers to notify FSA when crops are nearing harvest 
so they can verify production. Loss adjusters can visit ahead of time to appraise the potential of 
the crop and then if something happens, they have the appraisal data to use. 
 
Rep. Lusker reiterated that insurance and a borrowing source are available for local foods and 
that the task force would convey that in its report to the legislature. He also thanked Barrows 
and Hartford for presenting.  
 
Senator Kerschen asked Hartford about FSA’s loan portfolio and percentages of loans for 
purchasing a farm vs operating. Hartford said that there is more for operating, but if averaged 
out, it would be about half. He said that FSA makes more operating loans because they are on 
the books for a shorter amount of time and land/farm acquisition loans stay on the books longer. 
He said it also depends on the people in the loan office. For example, some banks are more 
aggressive with operating credit if USDA does the land loan. 
 
Senator Kerschen asked if those loans are fixed rate loans. Hartford said the loans are fixed 
rate for as long as the borrower continues to need them. He said FSA asks borrowers to sign an 
agreement that they will obtain traditional credit when they are able. He said FSA works with 
other lenders. 
 
Annarose White asked Barrows and Hartford about cross training with Kansas State University’s 
Research and Extension agents to educate them about FSA programs. Barrows said he had not 
done any training with them. Hartford said he meets with them from time to time, but has not 
done any cross training. He said he thinks there is more cross training at the field level. Barrows 
said that with the 2014 Farm Act there were special provisions for educational purposes, so 
FSA does work with extension in the field to conduct training with producers.  
 
White also asked if an annual report was available to show how many microloan programs were 
in the 21 offices. Hartford said that he could obtain that information. Barrows said those reports 
would be available by county and show how many producers had NAP coverage. 
 
White asked if drift is a reason people can file for coverage. Barrows said that drift would not be 
an eligible cause of loss because it is not caused by an act of nature. Dr. Rivard said that in 
some cases, it is and that his family had suffered loss from drift. 
 
White asked if FSA had the capability to work with schools on microloans, for example with the 
Farm to School Program where students operate a business. Hartford said no, because FSA 
has to loan to people in a business – individuals, corporations, partnership, joint operations, not 
a non-profit.   
 



 

 

White asked if an individual student could apply. Hartford said yes, but they would need 
somewhere to produce their crop. He said they may not have land, but if they can find rental 
property or obtain a plot of land to operate then FSA could work with them. He said they have to 
look at if the business would be feasible when they graduate.   
 
White also asked if FSA refers producers to the Small Business Development for business plan 
assistance. Hartford said a lot depends on the individual; many can work on a plan with their 
loan manager. He said they also suggest contacting the local extension agent to see if there is 
any information they can share or if they think it is a viable project. He added that he does not 
think they are discouraged from contact SBDC and that any additional help is a good thing. 
 
The task force members thanked Barrows and Hartford for attending and sharing information 
about their programs.  
 
Vegetable Research, Production and Specialty Crops in Kansas: Brown introduced Dr. 
Chuck Marr, Kansas State Research and Extension emeritus, and shared that Dr. Marr was one 
of the establishers of the Great Plans Growers Conference.  
 
Dr. Marr shared with the task force that he has worked with KSRE for 37 years and with 
community gardens across the state through KSRE and the Kansas Health Foundation. 
 
According the Dr. Marr, the most important thing about vegetables is quality. He said there is no 
other phase of agriculture where a quality product is more important. He said consumers 
perceive quality based on brightness, color, crunch and safety. Quality is the ultimate goal.  
 
He said the advantage of a quality product is if you grow it, you can sell it. If your product is not 
quality, you will not be able to sell it. Vegetables are also highly perishable, so you either “sell it 
or smell it”. Producers need to move product to the market place quickly, but the good news is 
there are no surplus stocks. He said there is a lot of opportunity for vegetables because they are 
not a single crop or commodity. There are 400 vegetables in the world, 35 are “vegetables of 
commerce”, and we know how much is moving in the market place. According to Dr. Marr, most 
large supermarkets carry 35-75 vegetables. 
 
Dr. Marr said that compared to other commodities, there are many opportunities to get into the 
market place with vegetables. He said there is a close link between production and market - a 
producer has to know where they will sell, they cannot wait for the market to open up. 
 
According to Dr. Marr, at one time Kansas was a major producer of vegetables and the Kansas 
River valley was one of the major producing areas of the United States, but this changed when 
we discovered California. There are also benchmarks in our history that led to the decline, for 
example, WWII had a major impact on labor, transportation, and consumer demand and farm 
subsidies. He said many people went to war and never came back to the farm and with 
advanced transportation, came the opportunity to ship products for great distances. Dr. Marr 
shared that when farm subsidies for major grain crops were developed, there was nothing for 
vegetables. 
 
Dr. Marr said he joined KSRE in 1970 with the charge to encourage vegetable production and 
processing in Kansas. He said that after WWII, most of the vegetables were consumed by 
process and that continued to increase. According to Dr. Marr, people did not want to prepare 
food at home, they wanted to open a can or prepare a TV dinner. He said that as soon as he 
was hired, he began working towards the goal of processing and then they changed the rules 
with the oil embargo.  The oil embargo limited transportation and people stayed at home and 
cooked more frequently. Dr. Marr said then Silent Spring came out and consumers began 



 

 

questioning the food they were eating and supermarkets and salad bars were developed – the 
demand of processed vegetables dropped and fresh market produce rose. The new goal was to 
expand the fresh market. 
 
Dr. Marr also shared about the 1980s and the farm crisis. He said there were many 
overextended farmers who were looking for alternatives and that he dealt with many questions 
about specialty crops. During this time, farmers’ markets grew and the Kansas Department of 
Agriculture launched the From the Land of Kansas program. 
 
Dr. Marr said that with the new millennium, there is now an emphasis on nutrition and dealing 
with the problems of obesity, ethnic foods and entering the marketplace. In response to the 
question will Kansas come back as a major vegetable producers, he answered maybe or maybe 
not. He said we cannot say, “You can’t grow that here” because we already have in our past.   
According to Dr. Marr, there are several ways to be involved in the vegetable business – 
processing (preserving) and salad processing (forming it into prepared wet or dry salads). Dr. 
Marr said few restaurants and stores sell anything that is prepared on site, preparation 
predominately occurs in factories and that trend is growing drastically at 15-20% a year. For 
example, there is a unique place in the market for potatoes with several processors located in 
and around Kansas; the largest in the world is located in Liberty, Mo.  
 
Dr. Marr said that in his opinion, the greatest potential is in the local market because it is an 
inexpensive way to get into the market, producers can take produce directly to consumers at a 
farmers’ market and retain 100% of the profits, there is no large investment of land and 
producers can talk directly with consumers. Dr. Marr said the relationships developed between 
producers and consumers are very valuable and people will become loyal customers. He said 
market studies reveal the shift of the consumer developing a stronger affinity for producers – 
they do not care about price, they want to help the producer. 
 
Dr. Marr also said that local markets give producers an opportunity to use new technology for 
building relationships, including social media. He said the opportunity for producers to tell their 
story helps to build relationships and the From the Land of Kansas program has an excellent 
emphasis on helping Kansans. Farmers’ markets offer the opportunity to sell diverse products to 
together and that is good for the community – it brings people to town and is a social 
atmosphere.   
 
Highlighting areas of growth potential, Dr. Marr shared the following: 
 

 Fall decorative vegetables – Kansas grows pumpkins, squash, and decorative corn. 
Because of our central location, we have the ability to ship easier to the east coast than 
those grown in California. 

 Watermelons and muskmelons – Kansas grows quality watermelon and muskmelons 
and can compete with anyone in the country. These are also low water-consuming 
crops. 

 Sweet corn – Kansas can grow corn, but with a few modifications, we can grow sweet 
corn with half of the water. Sweet corn does need cooling, so producers need some type 
of cooling system. Fortunately, Kansas has trucks and knowledge of refrigeration 
systems in the meat industry in southwest Kansas. 

 Sweet potatoes – Kansas is the most northern state where sweet potatoes grow and 
there is an increase in consumer demand. It also does not require fancy equipment or 
packaging. Sweet potatoes require little water and are the easiest to grow. 

 Ethnic crops – The demand and popularity for these foods are growing, particularly in 
southwest Kansas.   



 

 

 
Dr. Marr also shared information about produce auctions. He said there are several in Missouri 
and it is an intriguing option for small producers to sell to local stores or other places. He 
explained that the Eastside/Westside Markets in Manhattan attend produce auctions. Produce 
auctions are often part of a cooperative. If a building were available in Kansas, it would be 
interesting to try. 
There is also potential for cool season vegetables, Dr. Marr suggested a double-crop cabbage 
(grown in both the spring and fall) 
 
In order to increase production, Dr. Marr offered the following: 

 Not focusing on acres because there is not an acre-to-acre conversion, for example an 
acre of tomatoes may have a gross return of $50,000-$60,000. It is not a comparison to 
wheat; instead, it is important to look at dollars and jobs. For example, if you are talking 
about manufacturing, you do not ask how many square feet of “manufacturing” you 
have, you look at dollars and jobs.   

 Getting started is tough, it is a lot like juggling – growing and selling. You have to learn 
how to market, grow a quality product, learn insects, diseases and weed control for each 
product. 

 Collaborating with surrounding states to share information is very hopeful. For example, 
the Great Plains Growers Conference is a collaborative effort to train growers from 
neighboring states. It is difficult to maintain the technical expertise for only one state, so 
it is important to share knowledge between states. There are also efforts between 
Departments of Agriculture in multiple states that are helpful. 

 Production and marketing technical support is critical, having someone who can consult 
with growers, provide information and answer questions is very important and is made 
easier with the advancement of technology. 

 Utilizing technology is very helpful, for example the Midwest Vegetable Production Guide 
is a multi-state guide offering chemical and fertilizer recommendations (See: 
http://mwveguide.org)  

 Watching market trends – everyone wants fresh nutritious food and vegetable producers 
have exactly what the consumer wants. For example, there are countless shows and 
stories about cooking with fresh fruits and vegetables on TV; it is great free marketing. 

 
Rep. Lusker asked Dr. Marr about Reser’s Fine Foods potato plant and if it located in Topeka 
because of the potato production in the Kansas River valley? Dr. Marr said no, the company 
started in Beaverton, Oregon and needed a distribution facility that was centrally location. They 
bring their own potatoes to the facility. 
 
Dr. Marr also explained that CSA stands for community supported agriculture, which is a 
subscription-type service where consumers contract with producers to deliver supplies on a 
weekly basis. 
 
Senator Hawk commented that with the wide variety of fruits and vegetables available, it is 
interesting that growers only produce a narrow range. Dr. Marr responded that the market is 
getting there, but it involves availability and consumer trends. For example, when asking 
students to list their top 10 favorite vegetables, spinach is always in the top five. When asking 
one student, they responded, “It makes me feel strong”.   
 
Chair Brown asked Dr. Marr for suggestions on what the task force should include in its plan to 
the legislature. Dr. Marr seconded Dr. Rivard’s comments about the availability of information. 
He asked if someone is thinking of becoming a producer, where do they get information. This is 
not very complex, especially with the internet, but having a central, direct source for information 



 

 

would be helpful. For example, whom do you contact for funding, technical assistance, 
assistance with where to sell, and who is able to answer those questions relatively quickly. 
 
Chair Brown suggested KSRE could help a lot with these questions and asked Dr. Marr if he 
had research and test plot money, would that help. Dr. Marr said that yes, money would help, 
but it is not available. Chair Brown suggested that maybe the task force’s report should include 
funding.  Dr. Marr said that they can do more, more efficiently because of technology, but they 
still need somewhere that the technical support is available. He said someone who can 
formulate and disseminate the information to the growers would be helpful.   
 
White asked if there is a market for intellectual property in breeding different variety of 
vegetables. Dr. Marr said no, that there are a few universities still maintaining their breeding 
programs, but they are getting fewer. He said a few companies do as well, but they are also 
declining. There is no movement in any of the vegetable crops, with 1-2 exceptions, of moving 
into GMO – everything is conventional. 
 
Dr. Rivard commented that vegetable seed companies work where there is a market, but 
protected agriculture such as high tunnels allows for trials. Dr. Marr added that many see 
companies are aiming towards small market producers and developing varieties to meet those 
market needs. 
 
Senator Hawk asked Dr. Marr about commercial potato harvesting equipment and if it is 
possible to make it less labor intensive. Dr. Marr said generally, there are engineers that 
develop prototypes at the university level and quickly privatize to manufactures. He said some 
equipment dealers do sell used equipment, so a producer does not have to spend $500,000 on 
a piece of equipment and there are even some types of harvesters made for small gardens. At 
any rate, potatoes are still labor intensive because they need washing and someone has to 
decide which are in good condition to sell and which are not. 
 
White commented that custom grape harvesting companies are sometimes available. 
 
Dr. Rivard shared that most need to be hand harvested. He said from the extension side, they 
promote working smarter, not harder. For example, with their new and emerging growers, they 
have to convince them that no matter what you will work hard, but you need to be more efficient. 
He said this is part of their trainings, but the biggest issue involves the high cost to purchase a 
walk-in cooler. In surveys for a food hub in Kansas City, they identified the need to help growers 
increase the size of their coolers. 
 
Dr. Marr commented that there are opportunities to approach businesses that operate coolers 
about sharing space. For example, in Manhattan one producer worked with a beer distributor to 
use space. Obviously, there can be problems with contamination (meat), but there are options 
for collaborating. 
 
Chair Brown again thanked Dr. Marr for attending and reminded the task force how lucky 
Kansas is to have Drs. Marr and Rivard.  
 
Future meeting dates 
The task force discussed future meeting dates and decided to change the February 13 meeting 
date to the afternoon of February 20. The March 13 meeting will remain the same. 
Representative Lusker volunteered to arrange for meeting space. 
 



 

 

Rep. Lusker also commented that one of the obstacles if finding a way to link produce with 
markets. He asked Joanna Wochner from the Kansas Legislative Research Department if she 
would check into rules/obstacles about co-ops/cooperatives and the proper usage of the names.  
 
Rep. Lusker suggested contacting Dean John Floros, K-State College of Agriculture, to speak at 
a future meeting regarding overlapping projects and funding. 
 
Chair Brown agreed that the task force is reaching a point where it will be beneficial to start 
writing its report. 
 
White asked if it would be possible to find out who has received funding to build high tunnels. 
She said this might require an open records request. Dr. Rivard said the food hub feasibility 
study may be able to answer or shed light on some of their questions and that he would look 
into it. 
 
Chair Brown shared the article titled Louisiana farmers: ‘farm to table’ is a buzzword, not a 
revenue stream and USDA announces new support to help schools buy more local food 
(attached) with the task force. 
 
David Coltrain also shared a handout about the alternative and high-value crop workshop at 
Seward County Community College (attached).  
 
Chair Brown said that he is speaking at a small farm workshop in Emporia on February 7. 
 
Adjournment followed. 
 
Attachments: 

1. USDA  FSA 2014 Farm Bill fact sheet 
2. USDA FSA Farm Loans fact sheet 
3. Louisiana farmers: ‘farm-to-table’ is a buzzword, not a revenue stream 
4. USDA announces new support to help schools buy more local foods 
5. Alterative and high-value crops workshop 
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